
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 11 JUNE 2009
                                                                                                                                                                

IOS.57/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL

Transformation Programme Timetable and Review of Priorities

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.10/09 on the proposed timetable for the City Council's Transformation Programme.  He reminded Members that the Council's forecast budget deficit and the Council's 2009/10 Budget Resolution had identified the need for the Council to significantly reduce its operating costs with recurring revenue savings of £1 million required to be delivered by 2010/11.  He added that the economic downturn would also place further pressure on the Council's budgets both in terms of the need to support citizens and businesses and the expectation from Central Government that greater efficiencies would be required from the Public Sector.  Dr Gooding informed Members that broadly the programme would be composed of the following elements:

Establishing clear and unambiguous priorities for the Council;

Establishment of new smaller management teams shaped by priorities;

Implementation of early decisions about activities currently undertaken by the Council that can change thus delivering savings; and, 

Support and development of Senior Members on the new Management Team to review and re-engineer the Council's activities to deliver further savings and maximise efficiencies.

Dr Gooding commented that the re-structure of the Authority would begin with the creation of a new Management Team which would be led by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive with support from the North West Employers Association.  

An excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive on 5 May 2009 (EX.089/09) was also submitted.  The minute excerpt set out the Executive decision following consideration of the Transformation Programme and Timetable, namely:

“1.
That the work carried out to date on the new priorities of the Council be noted and the report be referred for consideration by all Overview and Scrutiny Committees (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 28 May; Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 9 June; Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 11 June); and the outcome of those consultations be referred back to a further meeting of the Executive.

2.
The Executive approves an allocation of £75,000 from the earmarked budget provision for re-organisation in order that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive can procure external support from the North West Employers Organisation to expedite the re-structure of the Council.

3.
That the proposed timetable for review of corporate priorities, the Senior Management restructure and service provision reviews as circulated at the meeting be agreed.”

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) also submitted report PPP.24/09 which offered more detailed consideration of what the proposed priorities around the Economy and Environment might entail.

Ms Curr reminded Members that the Council had agreed three priorities areas which had been in place for a number of years: Cleaner, Greener, Safer, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance.  She added that although there had been a number of significant achievements, the priorities had proved to be very broad, and within the current financial constraints of the City Council and macro economic climate, there was a need to determine priorities to provide a clear focus and purpose for the organisation.

Ms Curr informed Members that the review of the priorities was helping to inform the restructure of the organisation and would need to enable the Council to deliver significant financial savings.  At the same time the Council would also need to continue to improve service delivery to local communities that best addressed their needs, with particular regard to the current economic climate.

Ms Curr added that a number of longer term strategic objectives and outcomes, measurements of success, and a number of key priorities that would ensure delivery were also presented in appendix 1 of the report.

Ms Curr explained that the Council was also mindful of the new Duty to Involve and a number of the proposals could serve to develop the role for local communities to further influence decisions, which would give those individuals and communities a role in helping to shape the places where they lived.

Ms Curr added that the report was the first attempt to explain what the new priorities meant but, as this formed part of the consultation process, there would be additional details added that would be influenced by the outcome of consultation.

In scrutinising the reports Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· It was essential that the proposed priorities would be ‘clear and unambiguous’ and that they remained focussed in order for everyone, especially members of the public, to understand them.

· There was concern about what would happen with the work carried out for the existing priorities and where those priorities would go.

Dr Gooding responded that the three existing priorities had been very broad and were not useful in informing Members or staff on what was expected to achieve the priorities.  It was important that there were clear priorities to communicate to the public what the City Council did.  It would not be useful to incorporate the three previous priorities in the two new priorities in terms of refining what was important.  Dr Gooding explained that the proposed priorities were to focus on what the Authority did and how it made better use of the resources available.  He added that there was still focus on the other issues but they were not seen as a priority but would be incorporated into all of the work the Council carried out and would become part of the fabric of the Authority.

· It was felt that the consultation that had been carried out had not been adequate, the Focus magazine had not encouraged responses.  
· Would Stagecoach be involved in the consultation process?
Ms Curr stated that the development of the priorities was still at an early stage and there was still a lot of work to be undertaken to develop the detail.  She added that there was scope to go to partners, such as Stagecoach, and the local community to develop more details on what the priorities meant.

Dr Gooding added that the consultation process would work better when Members had agreed on the priorities and taken a steer on what they thought was important to Carlisle.

· How would outcomes such as ‘People get on well together’ be measured?
Dr Gooding explained that the Government had set a National Indicator to measure various outcomes such as how people got on and if they felt they could influence local decisions but the best way to measure the outcome was to ask people.  It added that it was difficult to measure but it was the best way to understand if there was sustainable community in Carlisle.

· There were concerns that the new priorities were not ‘active’ as previous priorities had been.

Dr Gooding explained that the discussion to determine the wording of the priorities was still ongoing.  The feedback from Overview and Scrutiny and the consultation process would also influence the wording.

· The report gave the impression that the priorities needed to be more at ward level and there was concern that different wards would have different priorities.

· There was concern that the changes to the priorities would incur a cost for marketing.
Dr Gooding clarified that there was no proposed costs for marketing or branding.  The changes that would happen were to the way the authority worked and a move towards a flexible workforce that could respond to the communities needs.  Empowered staff would be able to respond to the publics request for a service and make a decision at the time without the need to refer it higher up.

· How would the priorities be communicated to the public in order for them to understand what they meant to them?

Dr Gooding responded that it would be easier to communicate what the authority was trying to achieve once there was a consensus to what the authority was trying to achieve.  There was a degree of communication skill needed to communicate what Members had decided so everyone was clear about what the authority was doing.  He added that when Members had defined the priorities there needed to be discipline to ensure they were carried out.

Ms Curr added that on a practical level groups such as Neighbourhood Forums were very useful in communicating with members of the public and could be used to further develop and to communicate new priorities.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder commented that he was unsure about the proposed priorities.  He stated that staff, Members and the public understood what Cleaner, Greener, Safer meant and he felt that some of those priorities had been missed in the proposed priorities.  He added that the Executive did want the input of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to be included in their recommendations to Council.  He felt that Neighbourhood Forums had not been used enough to test what the community felt.  He added that the priorities should be owned by Members, the priorities were not only about financial changes but also about how the authority worked.

· How would the priorities be influenced by the Local Area Agreement (LAA) or the Comprehensive Area Assessment (CAA).
Ms Curr explained that the priorities of the LAA had been taken into account during the preparation for the new priorities and consideration had been given to how they tied in with the priorities.  She added that the CAA would look at the priorities that had been agreed County wide and how they cascaded down where appropriate to local priorities.
· When would the Place Survey be made available?
Dr Gooding explained that the Place Survey had been conducted by the Department of Communities and Local Government and it had not been made public yet.  He added that he would circulate the results of the survey as soon as they had been received.

· How different would the ‘empowerment of staff’ be to the way the Council already worked?
Dr Gooding informed Members that the authority already carried out area based team working but it was a small number of staff that worked that way.  He added that it was hoped that the idea and capacity of area based teams could be built on to work closely with partners and ward Members at a local level to determine what decisions were needed at a local level.  He added that the first steps towards area based working had been taken and there needed to be consideration given to if or how area based working could be expanded on.  He added that the work would define what was important to be more efficient and to ensure resources were distributed to where they were needed most.

Ms Curr informed Members that the Empowerment Pilot, which was being run in Harraby and Longtown, was a good way to test out some of the ides around how things might work in practice.

· The Empowerment Pilot in Harraby were looking to have a devolved budget and being able to allocate funds to their priorities.  How would this work if their priorities did not match the Council’s priorities?
Dr Gooding explained that Members would have to take such a decision, there would be expenditure at a local level.  He added that the new way of working may create the capacity to allow expenditure to be decided at a local level in the future.

Ms Curr added that participatory budgeting was being tested through the pilots and it would be good to monitor how well it worked.

· It was felt that the targets were not challenging enough.
Ms Curr reported that there was still work needed to add challenges to the priorities.

· There was no reference to anything cultural in the report.
Dr Gooding explained that members would need to make the decision with regard to what they felt was important.  He added that work would still be carried out on issues that were not stated as priorities and he clarified that if Members did want Culture to be included as a priority then consideration would have to be given to what priority would be taken out.  He added that Members would also have to consider what issues they would directly allocate resources to and which issues they would influence through partners.

· There did not appear to be any mention of sustainability in the priorities, would the Authority no longer have a priority to tackle issues such as climate change?
Dr Gooding responded that ‘sustainability’ would be a value for the Authority rather than a priority.  It would be an important element of the way the Authority carried out its functions.  However, he considered that the priorities should be about what the Authority did, rather than how it achieved them. 

· It would be helpful if members could have more information to involve members of the public at forums and other groups.  The public would require more information so it was essential that Members were better informed.
The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder agreed that it was vital that members were fully informed and able to attend forums and groups with all of the required information.

A Member added that Neighbourhood Forums were not always well attended and other groups such as Residents Associations should also be involved.

· What would the £75,000 that the Executive agreed to allocate to the restructure be used for?
Dr Gooding explained that the money would be used by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive to support the restructure of the Council with the North West Employers Association.

· Would there be a measurement or target for the state of repair and cleanliness of roads of pavements?
Ms Curr explained that there was a National Indicator, NI 195, which covered street cleanliness but not the condition of pavements and roads.

Dr Gooding added that there were opportunities for Members to include other targets in the Corporate Plan and performance monitoring reports which would be monitored by this Committee.  It was up to Members to consider whether a more detailed performance indicator was required to monitor the state of repair of roads and pavements.

· What happened to the Area Based Team Working Review?
The Head of Environmental Services (Mr Tickner) responded that there was work being undertaken on the review in partnership with the empowerment pilot.

· How would the authority empower the lower team of officers to take decisions themselves?
Mr Tickner explained that the same question had been raised in the Council’s Future Focus sessions and work was being carried out on the issue.

Dr Gooding added that staff needed to understand what was important and what decisions they were able to make.  There was cultural change needed within the Council and with Members.

RESOLVED – 1) That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive;

2) That the Committee supports the review of the Council’s priorities and reiterated the need to keep the new priorities clear and unambiguous







